
Chairman’s Word (continued from page 12)

AGM Notice

The Annual General Meeting of BIGGA will be held on 
Wednesday January 19, 2011 at 5.15pm in the Queens Suite 
at the Harrogate International Centre.

All paperwork including the Agenda and proxy voting forms 
are available on the BIGGA Website in the Members’ Area.

The meeting will be followed immediately by an Open Forum 
where members will have the opportunity to discuss matters of 
concern to them with the Board of Directors.

It is our intention to always 
act in the best interests of all 
our members. 

If you have views yourself on 
the future of trade shows please 
let others know about them. 
Contact your local BIGGA Sec-
tion committee members; let 
them know your opinions so 
that they can represent your 
best interests. 

These fine people volunteer 
their time to serve you in you 
greenkeeping career. If you 
don’t know who to contact, 
check out the Website, Maga-
zine or contact a member of HQ 
staff on 01347 833800.

There is still much to be 
done 

As mentioned before on 
these pages the Association we 
should always strive for must 
have:

1. A Customer Service Cul-
ture

2. The alignment of Services 
to Mission

3. Data Driven Strategies
4. Dialogue and Engagement 

with Members
5. The CEO to be a Broker of 

Good Ideas
6. Organisational Adapt-

ability
7. Alliance Building.
I know that Andrew Mellon 

(Chairman-elect) feels that 
BIGGA should be at the very 
forefront of advancing the 
greenkeeping profession. He is 
a driven and talented individual 
who will do a great job as your 
National Chairman. I pledge 
my full support to him.

There is still much to be done 
and I hope that I can play my 
part in helping Andrew in every 
way possible during his year. I 
hope that you too will find your 
own way of taking this great 
profession forward.

My best wishes for a prosper-
ous 2011.

Thanks – and regards, 
Paul Worster
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ting something together that will 
interest everyone.

This year’s golf days have 
been a great success with more 
players entering. Keep it up for 
the next season, it’s been great 
to see you all and the ambiance 
has been very good again this 
year. 

We would like to thank once 
again all the following clubs that 
allowed us to play there courses’ 
in 2010, Spring Trophy - South 
Essex Golf & Country Club; 
Summer Trophy - Channels 
Golf & Country Club; Romford 
Golf Club (Captains v Green-
keepers); Bentley Golf Club 
(Tuckwell Team Challenge); 
Essex Trophy - Boyce Hill Golf 
Club; Autumn Trophy - Benton 
Hall Golf & Country Club; Three 
Rivers Golf & Country Club 
(Triangular Team Tournament, 
Essex v Surrey v Sussex).

Golf days for 2011 are as 
follows: - 

Spring Trophy: TBC. (Due to a 
Royal Wedding)

Summer Trophy: Nazeing 
Golf Club.

Essex Trophy: Chelmsford 
Golf Club.

Autumn Trophy: Langdon 
Hills Golf Club.

Christmas Team Event & 
AGM: Orsett Golf Club.

Exact fixture dates are still 
to be finalized with the above 
clubs.

If you have anything for inclu-
sion in Greenkeeper Interna-
tional or on the Sections Website 
www.essexbigga.co.uk please 
contact me on 07764-862.337 
or at essexbigga@talktalk.net

Arnold Phipps-Jones
Press Officer & Webmaster

South West and 
South Wales

South Coast

Happy New Year to greenkeep-
ers everywhere! I guess you’ve 
all recovered from the festivities 
and are all enjoying being back 
in the old routine.

At the time of writing we on 
the South Coast are experienc-
ing over heaviest snowfall for 
40 years, so the older members 
have informed me. It’s certainly 
the first time I’ve seen snow in 

November and it looks strange 
to see snow on the ground and 
some of the oaks still in full leaf 
coverage. The signs  are were 
in for a long winter, this spell of 
unseasonal weather has given 
us at Brokenhurst the chance to 
begin our woodland programme 
earlier than expected. This 
works hand in hand with plans 
next autumn to re develop three 
of our current holes which will 
be quite an exciting time for me 
and my staff to watch unfold.

Changing the subject I hope 
by the time this goes to press 
that England are on the verge 
of retaining The Ashes Down 
Under. Being an avid cricket 
lover I have been losing hours 
of sleep staying up to watch. If 
the lads continue how they’ve 
started it should all be worth-
while.

Back home not much news 
for me to mention apart from 
the annual South Coast Sec-
tion Seminar, which looks like 
including some quality and 
interesting speakers. It will be 
in late February(date TBC) the 
venue has changed to Milton 
Abbey School. Watch this space 
for more details. All of this year’s 
fixtures are confirmed and we 
have a quartet of great course 
to visit, they include Liphook, 
Brokenhurst Manor, Water-
looville and High Post. We have 
had some really good numbers 
at the comps this year so keep 
supporting the Section, please. 
The committee has one or two 
ideas this year to help the day 
run smoothly and to make any 
new participants feel welcome.

For all attending BTME I look 
forward to catching up with 
friends and seeing some familiar 
faces again. 

It just leaves me to wish you 
all best wishes for the year and 
happy greenkeeping.

Kevan Glass

South West

Happy New Year people, it’s 
that time of year again when we 
all get a start afresh. How many of 
you have New Year’s resolutions? 
How many of you just joined the 
gym, or brought yourself some 
new running shoes? How many 

of you have just given up smok-
ing? Started a diet? Whatever it 
is that you’ve decided to do for 
yourself this year, I wish you 
all the best and I hope that you 
have the determination to see it 
through, be strong! 

We have now started to carry 
out some workshops with 
Laurence Pithie. We have also 
started to get some great feed-
back for them also. If your New 
Year’s resolution is to continue 
with more education and better 
yourself in your profession, 
surly this is the perfect way to 
do so. Another workshop will be 
taking place in January, don’t 
miss out, and book now!

The Fixture List will be with 
you very shortly. This year we 
will send them out to you via 
e-mail again, and this means you 
may need to keep me updated if I 
don’t already have your address. 
This worked very well last year, 
also all the events will be on the 
southwest facebook page, in the 
magazines and on the BIGGA 
website. Really is no reason to 
miss an event! Just a reminder 
also, make it your goal to play in 
at least one Section team match, 
I know that Wayne will be wait-
ing for your call. 

This month, I promise you 
that I won’t bore you with all that 
were up to at Minch. I’m sure 
you don’t want to hear about us 
changing all our bunker sand 
on the Cherington course and 
making a few alterations to the 
ones on the Avening course 
- mainly reducing the larger 
bunkers and working towards 
preventing major washouts. 
I doubt that you want to hear 
about how many trees being 
felled this winter (approx 30 and 
planting around 50). 

With The Ashes well underway 
now (while I write this we just got 
an incredible draw at Brisbane) 
it shows that England finally 
looks as though we could be 
the worlds best at something.....
possibly.  Well we tried at football 
(that was a painful summer, still 
hurts now). Martin Johnson 
and his team tried with an egg. 
They do all the right thing before 
and after a match, just struggle 
for the 80 minutes. But Andrew 
Strauss and his merry men 
seem to be doing everything 
just so. I’m going to predict that 
we win Down Under, 2-1...Any 
takers?

This month’s tummy tickler: 
”I’ve just poured superglue into 
a non-stick pan...Somebody’s 
going to be wrong!”

Remember that we also have 
our own South West Section 
facebook page, proving to be 
very useful, only for it grow as 
more of you become involved. 
If you are not a member of the 
page, its time you were, ask 
me for the link and ill happily 
forward it to you.  

Adam Matthews 

South Wales

Happy New Year! Blwyddyn 
Newydd Dda!  Hope you all had 
a great Christmas and New Year 
and haven’t put on too many 
pounds! Firstly, a round up of 
recent events.

The Annual Regional Seminar 
was again held at Cannington 
College. There was a fairly good 
attendance considering it was 
(unavoidably) held on a Friday 
and attendees were treated to 
some excellent talks on various 
subjects. In particular, our 
own Rhys Norville, of Newport 
GC, gave an excellent talk on 
his experiences in the US after 
winning 2009 Toro Student 
Greenkeeper Of The Year Award. 
Also a big ‘Well Done’ to Tony 
Horne, who stepped in at the 
last minute to give an excellent 
talk on the different types of 
sports pitches. Thanks go out to 
Jane Jones and Steve Chappell 
among others who helped to 
organise the event.

 Also in November, the R&A, 
in conjunction with The Golf 
Union Of Wales, organised two 
‘Roadshow’ events at Ashburn-
ham and Greenmeadow golf 
clubs on the subject of sustain-
ability. The talks centred on 
how to make your club more 
environmentally friendly, which 
in turn will save money without 
lowering standards. And, while 
promoting the finer grass species 
was mentioned, it is only a small 
facet of a much larger subject. 
Excellent presentations were 
given by Phillip Russell, of The 
R&A; Jonathan Smith, of Golf 
Environment Organisation, and 
Richard Stuttard, of The STRI. 
Well done to all those involved 
and to the aforementioned clubs 
for hosting the events. If they 
organise similar events in the 
future then I can wholeheartedly 
recommend them.

John  
Pemberton 
Chief  
Executive

Signing off for the last time

As we move into 2011 I sit down to write what is to be my 
last ever column for Greenkeeper International. This time 
last year I was focusing on dieting and handicaps with the 
thought of life without BIGGA never crossing my mind. 
What a difference a year makes though, my weight and 
my handicap remain unchanged but having given my 
future a great deal of thought I have decided to move into 
semi-retirement as from the end of April and will therefore 
be leaving my present post with BIGGA. 

I first joined the Association in March 1993 and have, 
in my almost 18 years, built on my previous experience 
as an accountant and business manager to acquire a 
wealth of industry specific knowledge and large database of 
contact details that need to be passed on to the Board and 
my eventual successor. In order to achieve this the Board 
have asked me to seek some peace and quiet and to write 
them what in essence will be a manual to the job of Chief 
Executive, incorporating as much of that knowledge that I 
can. 

Therefore, with effect from January 4, I will not be 
attending the office as frequently as I have in the past and 
in the interim period, until a successor has been appointed, 
Tracey Maddison, currently Head of Membership Services, 
will take on the role of Acting General Manager, working 
with the Board, myself and the existing staff team to ensure 
the ongoing success of BIGGA and the continuity of the 
high level of service that it offers to both Members and the 
Industry. I will continue to be available to the Board to give 
advice, information and to help with special projects during 
my wind-down period and over the next couple of weeks I 
will be actively involved with the management and planning 
of Harrogate Week 2011. 

2010 has been a difficult year for all of us but I have every 
confidence in the BIGGA Board and the HQ Staff for the 
coming year and I will be working hard behind the scenes 
to give them my full support. I thank you for the support 
that you have given both myself and the Association in the 
past and ask that you continue to put your weight behind 
BIGGA and the team at BIGGA HOUSE. 

I will be attending Harrogate as usual and hope that I will 
see you there. After April please spare a thought for the old 
guy in the bright yellow suit manning the school crossing in 
the pouring rain … it could be me!

Wishing everyone Good Luck and Good Fortune for 2011 
and beyond . And now, signing off for the last time...

John Pemberton
Chief Executive

The results of the Christmas 
Competition will appear in 
February’s column as the event 
took place after this edition went 
to print.

 Back up to date now, and still 
on the subject of education, the 
Winter Series Of Evening Lec-
tures has come around again. 
The first talk will be in January at 
Pencoed college, please contact 
Steve Chappell for the date as I 
haven’t received it at the time of 
writing. Speaker for the evening 
will be Mark Hunt, of Headland. 
These evenings will again be 
sponsored by Countrywide Turf 
& Amenity, so thanks to them 
from the Section.

Congratulations to Andrew 
Mannion, of Southerndown GC, 
on becoming a father again, this 
time to little baby boy Noa Tomos. 
Best wishes from the Section.

Congratulations to Russia 
and Qatar for being chosen to 
hold the 2018 and 2022 foot-
ball World Cups, although this 
didn’t go down too well with an 
English colleague of mine! He 

was especially mystified as to 
the thinking of the choice of 
Qatar as a host nation. ‘Can you 
name a Qatar player?’ He asked. 
I thought for a while and then 
said ‘ Eric Clapton?’ He was not 
amused.

Finally, mystery surrounds 
the events of a few months ago, 
when a few Greenkeepers from 
our Section went on a golfing 
trip to West Wales. After a game 
of golf, they decided to go into 
the local village to have a few 
beers. A few hours later, suitably 
refreshed and in high spirits, 
they decided to take a short cut 
across a narrow bridge. Yes, you 
guessed it, one of them ended 
up in the drink, much to the 
amusement of his companions. 
To be fair, none of them has 
divulged as to the identity of the 
unlucky gentleman. So please 
don’t throw pieces bread at him 
while making duck noises at the 
Christmas dinner as this might 
give the game away!

See You Soon
Ceri Richards


